Report for Lead Member Development Services

Access For Disabled People – Council Buildings

Two Standards

1. The Best Value Performance Indicator (BVPI) 156 requires the Council to report annually on “The percentage of buildings open to the public in which all public areas are suitable for and accessible to disabled people”. This definition has been further refined by the Audit Commission (Newsletter 22, 2003) as follows; “For a building to be ‘open to the public’ individual residents must be able to choose on a day-to-day basis whether to use the service provided in the building. This means, for example, that a social services facility which is available only after an assessment , such as a day centre for disabled people or the cells in a police station, are not counted while an open access lunch club for elderly people should be included.”
2. As a service provider we are subject to new duties by The Disability Discrimination Act 1995 (implemented in 1999) to remove barriers to disabled people by taking reasonable steps to make changes to policy, practice, and procedures by providing auxiliary services or aids and from October 2004, to alter physical features of the built environment.  In order to do this all venues and services, which are provided for the public, must be assessed to devise an action plan to meet our statutory duties.

The standards are not co-terminus in a number of respects;

The BVPI can be measured by the performance of the built environment where as the DDA is about the service as a whole.  The BVPIs discusses access in terms of meeting the standards of Approved Part M of the Building Regulations and that all areas open to the public should be physically accessible.   

This means that a service might be acceptable under the DDA yet not meet the BVPIs. 

Example:

A library has two floors open to the public and its entrance has both ramped and stepped access.  The library has an accessible toilet and staff have been trained in disability awareness.  There is no lift to reach the upper floor, but the library has a staff policy to help anyone needing assistant.  There is a computer available on the ground floor that gives the library’s book information.  This is an accessible service therefore, the DDA has been met because it is providing a reasonable service, but the BVPI has not been met.  The BVPI says ‘all’ public areas must be accessed and met Part M, which indicates lift provision should be installed to give disabled people access to the upper floor. 

However the DDA requirement has a wider definition of ‘public’ and covers more than ‘buildings’ (for example mobile libraries would be included).

The Government has pointed out that service providers who have not prepared themselves to remove barriers by 2004 could be in breach of the law, which indicates that, as a minimum, the planning of these changes must be investigated and an Action Plan devised. 

Reasonable adjustments a service provider might make for October 2004:

· Prepare an Action Plan, which is informed from access assessment audits

· Schedule work that will be carried out that will provide proper accessibility.

· Provide ramped, stepped entrances, and widen doorways 

· Arrange furniture in a more simplistic manner

· Relocating light switches and door handles

· Change colours of signage and use accessible fonts and symbols

· Have contrasting colours though out a venue

· Have a lift to all floors of a venue

· Make sure that lighting is safe for users

Implications

Working across these two standards in parallel requires clarity of priorities.
Over the last 2 years the Council has had a clear focus on adjustments to buildings in line with BVPI 156.  A number of adjustments have been made to buildings, and with the change of use of other buildings significant progress has been made in respect of the BVPI. 

A review of the premises list has taken place to establish which buildings are still in service for the Council and which buildings apply to the BVPI definition of public use. The current priorities for access site visits reflects a desire to continue progress in this respect, but also aims to support work in devising the Action Plan required for October 2004. The current site visit list is attached.  Reports generated by these visits also include an assessment in respect of the new DDA requirements.

The Director of Development Services and the Director of Personnel and Performance have shared responsibility for progress in this respect. Regular access meetings between officers of the two Directorates take place to look at areas that can be improved speedily, and to flag up any current issues. Decisions regarding the spending of earmarked resources are also made in this forum, subject to Lead Members’ approval.

Planning for October 2004, a much wider initiative is currently being progressed by the Director of Personnel and Performance. Recently all Directors have been asked to identify all venues from which they provide services. A briefing session for Senior Managers is to be held on 9th October 2003 to clarify the requirements and set in place the action planning required.

Addressing the Resource Issues

Since July 2001 an Access Officer has been in post to support the work of the Property and Development division of Development Services in this work. The Access Officer has partly been responsible for undertaking access audits and partly for policy development and advice on disability issues. 

The achievable programme of access audits identified in the current list of site visits will enable further progress to be made against BVPI 156. It is not sufficient to draw up the DDA action plan by October 2004. To achieve this the knowledge needs to be mainstreamed and all Directorates will need to be involved. 

Over the last year the Access Officer has been working closely with Manchester City Council on updating the access guidelines manual called ‘Design for Access’, which is under consideration for adoption by Salford.  This manual gives more practical solutions and insight on what disabled people need or find to be reasonable adjustments.  It can also be very useful in influencing designs though the Planning application process. This coupled with training for service managers will enable audits to be done by a wider number of people (sufficient for action planning – not for detailed adaptation plans). 

Also professionals in the built environment can use the guidelines to support their work.

Adaptations to properties so far have been funded through a variety of methods. A small allocation from the Planned Maintenance Budget has been earmarked, but this has been supplemented by other opportunistic financing (e.g. current NOF money for Community Centres) and by ‘piggybacking’ on mainstream rebuilding or maintenance finances. If action plans to meet the DDA are based solely on physical adaptation the resources available will not be sufficient to achieve them. Therefore it is important that DDA action plans look at changing the way services are delivered and/or providing them from different locations, as well as committing budgets to achieve physical changes to existing buildings.
Recommendations

1. Noting the progress made to date in improving access to Council buildings, that the current access audit programme is pursued, and that the recommendations for physical adaptations are considered in the light of available resources.

2. That further consideration is given to the adoption of the ‘Design for Access’ guidelines and their use.

3. That training is provided to service managers to help Directors devise DDA action plans by August 2004 and that advice is given regarding the ways of resourcing those plans.

4. That the Director of Personnel and Performance report to Cabinet in September 2004 a Council-wide action plan to meet the statutory requirements including any financial implications.

